SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of Sandy Town Council held in the Council Chamber at 10, Cambridge Road, Sandy, Beds on Monday 18th June 2007 at 7.30pm.

PRESENT






Cllr  C Osborne (Mayor)






   "   N Aldis






   "   P Blaine






   "   D Broughton






   "   N O’Leary





   "   C Osborne






   "   M Pettitt






   "   M Scott





   "   R Smith






   "   Mrs S Sutton






Together with Mr Basil Jackson, Assistant Director, Highways and Transport, Bedfordshire County Council, Police Constable Lee Prutton, ten electors of the Parish and one member of the press
1.  Apologies for absence had been received from Cllrs Sharman, White and County Cllr John Scott.
2.  Statutory declarations of interests from members (36/07)

(a)  Prejudicial Interests

Cllr Smith
Item 5 – Casual vacancies on

Member is related to



     Sandy Town Council

one of the candidates.

(withdrew from the meeting on consideration of this item)
(b)  Personal Interests 
Cllr Gale
Item 13 – Fallowfield Open Space
Member is President of 









Sandy Colts FC
Cllr Pettitt
Item 13 – Fallowfield Open Space
Member is Vice-President of 








Sandy Colts FC
3. Mr Basil Jackson, Assistant Director, Highways and Transport to talk about parking problems on residential streets. (37/07)

The Mayor welcomed Mr Jackson and thanked him for attending the meeting.  The Clerk then gave a brief summary of the problems that were being encountered by residents, business people, customers and commuters because of the shortage of parking facilities in Sandy.  A Member raised the fact that town centre developments were being approved with minimal numbers of parking places because planning officers thought that parking spaces were available in the Town Centre.
Mr Jackson explained that the best solutions were those arrived at by looking at the whole problem, not just targeting specific areas, otherwise the problems would be moved on from one area to another.  Efforts should be made to encourage initiatives such as car sharing and the use of public transport. He said that the County Council would be happy to look at technical and financial help for a shared transport scheme.  A member drew Mr Jackson’s attention to the problems facing bus users at Fallowfield who had to access a bus stop along a grass verge by a busy road and wait at a stop with no hard standing.
Mr Jackson also said that residents parking zones could be introduced but consultations would have to take place to establish that the majority of residents were in favour of the introduction of such a scheme.  However, the key to these was enforcement of the regulations and the Town Council would have to consider whether it wished to pay for additional enforcement. The County Council did not have the resources to undertake any work on parking zones in this financial year.
In summary, Mr Jackson said that the Town Council needed to gain an overall understanding of Sandy and the things the Council wanted to encourage or discourage in the town. He said that Highways Department had an established five year programme of priorities and that the Town Council should propose its parking schemes for inclusion in this programme.
RESOLVED: (a) That the notes of the Car Park Working Group be sent to Mr Jackson.
(b) That Mr Jackson’s remarks be forwarded to the Car Park Working Group.

4. Sandy Beat Manager to give update on policing in Sandy

(38/07)

PC Prutton circulated a range of statistics on the types and numbers of crimes committed in Sandy between December 2006 and May 2007.  He gave an explanation as to variations from month to month.  A question was asked as to the number of violent crimes which could be attributed to the effect of alcohol and PC Prutton undertook to find out the necessary information and send it to the Council.
PC Prutton then produced figures for several speed check areas in Sandy.

Members expressed concern at the number of incidents which had been taking place at the Bedford Road Recreation Ground, many of which appeared to be fuelled by underage drinking.  PC Prutton was asked if he felt the establishment of an Alcohol Free Zone might be beneficial. He said that there was not a particular problem with drinking outside public houses in Sandy, the main problem was caused by underage drinkers who were committing an offence anyway.
A question was asked regarding the policing of stores selling alcohol and PC Prutton outlined the measures being taken to prevent the purchase of alcohol by under eighteens.

A member asked for PC Prutton’s opinion on the requested pedestrian crossing at Ivel Road/High Street junction.  He said that he was in favour of the crossing and would feed that information back to the County Council.

5. Casual vacancies on Sandy Town Council (3no)
(39/07)  
The details of the applicants for co-option to the Town Council were received and considered.  Each candidate gave a short presentation about themselves to Council.  Voting then took place in accordance with Local Government Act 1972 Sch 12 para 39. Cllr Smith having previously declared a prejudicial interest in this matter withdrew from the Chamber.
RESOLVED: (a) That Mr Michael Richard Bartlett be appointed to fill the casual vacancy on Pinnacle Ward.
(b)That Mr Patrick Obi Jones be appointed to fill the casual vacancy on Pinnacle Ward.

(c) That Mr Paul John Sharman be appointed to fill the casual vacancy on Pinnacle Ward.

The Mayor thanked the remaining candidates for applying to be co-opted.

6.  ORAL QUESTIONS FROM ELECTORS (40/07)

There were none.
7. PLANNING APPLICATIONS RECEIVED FOR COMMENT BY SANDY TOWN COUNCIL (41/07)

Prior to the consideration of Application 07/00905/FULL application for the alteration and extension to a residential care home at 8 Bedford Road, Sandy, the Clerk reported that one letter of objection from a near neighbour had been received.  This was summarised to the meeting.

 (SEE LIST ATTACHED)

8.  MAYORAL COMMUNICATIONS (42/07)
The Mayor reported that it had been a busy first six weeks in office. He thanked Cllr Gale for helping out in the absence of the Deputy Mayor. 

Notable events had been the Open Gardens at Beeston, which raised a considerable sum for charity, and the procession of floats in the Sandy Carnival Parade, including one from the residents of Queen’s Road.  Unfortunately the other carnival events had been cancelled because of the weather.

The Mayor also mentioned the public display of the new pavilion plans which had also been adversely affected by the weather.  He thanked the Committee for preparing the display. 
17.5.07
Attended the Huntingdon Town Council’s Mayor

Making Ceremony in the Commemoration Hall.
21.5.07
Supported by the Mayoress, attended the Dunstable

Town Council’s Mayor-Making Ceremony, Reception 

And Concert by (the Dunstable Town Band) in the Grove Theatre.


22.5.07
Attended the Annual General Meeting of Sandy Sports

& Leisure Association at Sandy Upper School.
25.5.07 Together with the Mayoress, undertook the Grand 

Opening of the New Play Area for Sandy Pre-School 

Group at Sandye Place School.


30.5.07
Supported by the Mayoress attended the Mayoral
Investiture for Luton Borough Council.

31.5.07 Chaired an informal meeting of the Town Council’s 

Committee Chairmen to discuss the staffing structure

for consideration of the Staffing Committee.

2.6.07 Supported by the Mayoress, undertook the official

Opening of a new hairdresser’s shop, “Trim & Proper” at 49 High Street.

2.6.07 Cllr Gale and Mrs Gale attended the Army Benefit Fund’s Reception at Howard’s House, Cardington.

7.6.07 In my absence at a Conference in Switzerland, the 

Mayoress attended a Senior Citizens Party at 

Stonecroft organised by Budgens as part of the

National Community Shopkeepers Week.

9.6.07 With the Mayoress, judged a Children’s Fancy Dress

Competition at Budgens – again as part of the above week.

10.6.07 With the Mayoress, supported the Beeston Open Gardens 



event.

16.6.07 With the Mayoress, Cllr & Mrs Gale judged the Sandy Summer

Festival Procession of Floats and awarded the prizes.

17.6.07 Attended, with the Mayoress, the Civic Service for the 

Installation of the Mayor of Peterborough in the Cathedral.

Cllr & Mrs Gale also joined us.

18.6.07
The Mayoress attended, the Ivel Stroke Club’s annual Barbecue at Quince Court.  I have been elected as their President during my term of office.
9.  MINUTES AND REPORTS (43/07)


(a)  Annual Meeting of Town Council  held on Monday 14th May 2007  
RESOLVED:  That the Minutes, including Exempt Minute, Minute No 34/07, which had been previously circulated, be received, approved and signed as a correct record.

(b)  Meeting of Finance and General Purposes Committee held on Monday 21st May 2007

RESOLVED:  That the Minutes which had been previously circulated, be received, approved and adopted.

RECOMMENDATIONS:  
6. Internet purchases







RESOLVED: That the following transactions conducted over the internet by way of personal credit card be authorised:

(a) Renewal of Tourist Information Centre Virus Protection, £30.00 in the name of Mrs R Crossman.

(b) Purchase of 2 back protection cushions for the office, £58.30 in the name of Mrs S Foster.

(c) Meeting of Planning Parks & Open Spaces Committee held on Monday 4th June 2007
RESOLVED:  That the Minutes which had been previously circulated, be received, approved and adopted.

RECOMMENDATIONS:  
11.  Sandy Car Park – Controls 
RESOLVED:  That the proposed timescale for the implementation of car park controls is adopted. 
13.  Adoption of Play Area, Banks Drive, Sandy

RESOLVED:  That subject to the necessary confirmation from Staffing Committee that the D.S.O. staff are able to undertake the maintenance, Sandy Town Council should accept the offer of a commuted sum of £65,567.76 in order to adopt the play area at Banks Drive.
(e)  Special Meeting of Staffing Committee held on Monday 11th June 2007
RESOLVED:  That the Minutes which had been previously circulated, be received, approved and adopted.


RECOMMENDATIONS:  
4. Draft Advertisement    
RESOLVED: That the position of Deputy Town Clerk be advertised in the Bedfordshire on Sunday, Biggleswade Chronicle and St Neots Town Crier for the sums of £839.00, £389.00 and £335.00 respectively, a total of £1,563.00.


3.  Appointment of Deputy Town Clerk



RESOLVED: That the revised job description for the post of Deputy Town Clerk be approved. 
The Mayor reported that the Audit Committee meeting scheduled for Monday 11th June 2007 had been unable to take place because a quorum was not present at the meeting.  It had been rearranged for Monday 2nd July 2007 at 6.30 pm.
10.  Reports from Representatives




(44/07)

Cllr Aldis reported that the Community Safety Group was compiling a list of places where dropped kerbs were needed in the town.  This was in the wake of a request made by a parishioner at the Annual Town Meeting.  He asked that any further suggestions be sent into the Town Council offices.
11.  Clerk’s Report




(45/07)
The Clerk’s report which had been previously circulated was received and considered.

1.  Accounts 01.04.07 to 30.04.07 and 1.05.07 to 31.05.07

RESOLVED: That the lists of receipts and payments for April and May 2007 which had been on display prior to the meeting were received and approved.
2.  Notification of Date of Annual External Audit
RESOLVED: That the date of the external audit of the Council’s Accounts, Friday 13th July 2007, be noted.

3.  Final End of Year Accounts 2006/2007
RESOLVED: That the Annual Accounts as circulated be approved and adopted for submission to the external auditor. (Appendix ‘A’ attached)
4.  Annual Governance Statement
RESOLVED: That the Mayor be authorised to sign the Annual Governance Statement on the Annual Return for submission to the External Auditors.

5. Section 137 payments
RESOLVED: That the following annual payments made during 2006/2007 be approved for payment under the Town Council’s powers granted by Section 137 of the Local Government Act 1972.
Donation to Royal British for Poppy wreath


 £19.00

Donation to Sandy Upper School for Audrey Boothby award
£25.00

Grant to Mid Beds Link-a-ride




       £250.00

6.  Council representation at NALC Conference at Bournemouth, 5th to 7th October 2007
RESOLVED: That the Mayor, Cllr Colin Osborne be requested to attend the Conference as the Town Council’s representative. 

7. Attendance at Meetings by District and County Councillors
RESOLVED: That District Councillors Butler, Gurney and Lynch be issued a standing invitation to attend Town Council meetings and major Committees, although it is up to the Chairmen of these meetings to invite them to speak if they wish.
12. Local Development Framework: Technical Papers (46/07)

The Clerk’s report which had been previously circulated was received and considered.

Settlement Hierarchy
Sandy has been designated as a ‘Major Service Centre’ and Beeston as a ‘settlement considered as part of the countryside’. While Members did not particularly like the term applied to Beeston the change of designation was felt to be beneficial.
RESOLVED: That while not wishing to support growth in Sandy in any particular direction the Town Council would be strongly opposed to further development to the north of the town. 
Town Centres and Retailing

It was felt that the Healthcheck document was now somewhat out of date and efforts should be made to look at the sustainability and commercial health of the Town Centre.

RESOLVED: That Sandy Town Council believes that there is unmet potential in the Town Centre and it would welcome more direct strategic planning in this area.
Affordable Housing

RESOLVED: That it was becoming increasingly difficult for applicants to obtain social housing and the Town Council feels that it is important when the District Council is considering new developments that planning policies should take cognisance of that fact.

FURTHER RESOLVED: That the Town Clerk should be requested to write to Mid Beds District Council to convey the opinions of the Town Council above.

13. Fallowfield Open Space  
(46/07)
This item had been requested by a resolution of Planning Parks and Open Spaces Committee.  There was some discussion about the position of the Town Council with regard to the Open Space and whether or not the Council should withdraw from further involvement with the issue.

RESOLVED: That Sandy Town council reaffirms its position with regard to the Fallowfield Open Space and that the Working Group should meet with the Residents Group, the Developers, the District Council, local County Councillors and the local MP in order to resolve the situation.

14. Oral Questions from Electors 
An elector asked for and was given, some clarification on the last point regarding the Fallowfield Open Space.

An elector asked whether or not the waiting times on the station approach, belonging to the County Council could be extended and if thought had been given to obtaining further land near the station for parking.  The Mayor replied that these matters were being considered by the Car Park Working Group.
An elector asked whether the Town Council had considered the fact that land sold to a developer for open space was cheaper than land sold for housing and if the formal open space was not provided this could be an issue. The Mayor replied that this should be considered in the future.  In addition because the planning conditions for the Fallowfield estate had not been discharged the relevant planning consent should now have expired and had the Town Council considered this? The Mayor replied that these items were the subject of negotiations between the District Council and the Developer.

15 Press Release


(47/07)

RESOLVED: That a press release should be issued concerning the newly co-opted members of the Town Council.
SANDY TOWN COUNCIL
DETAILS OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS RECEIVED FROM MID BEDS DISTRICT COUNCIL

	DATE/REF
	APPLICANT
	DETAILS OF DEVELOPMENT
	TOWN COUNCIL COMMENTS
	MID BEDS NOTIFIED
	MID BEDS DECISION

	4.6.07

52/07


	07/00839/FULL

Mr & Mrs Stanbridge

Hawkesbury

Sand Lane

SANDY

SG19 2DB
	Full application for the erection of a front porch variation to planning permission 05/01792/FULL dated 21/12/05 (retrospective) at Hawkesbury, Sand Lane, Sandy, Beds.
	RESOLVED:  No objections
	Town Council

18.6.07

20.6.07
	

	11.6.07

53/07


	07/00905/FULL

Mr M McInerney

8 Bedford Road

SANDY

Beds

SG19 1EL
	Full application for alterations and extensions to residential care home at 8 Bedford Road, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 6 & 10 Bedford Road, Flats 1-4, 9 St Neots Road, Sandy notified


	RESOLVED:  Object


a) Inadequate parking for staff, visitors etc.

b) Access is narrow and unsuitable for delivery vehicles.

c) Applicant may be in breach of a covenant on the use of home.

d) Town Council hopes Social Services and other appropriate agencies are consulted on the suitability of what is proposed.


	Town Council

18.6.07

20.6.07
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